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email:  wmillen@fs.fed.us 

Karen, 

As we discussed on the phone the other day, I apologize that our staff didn't have a chance to provide a thorough review of the most recent draft.  We all have hectic jobs and it is difficult to do it all.  As I said, I did give comments on an earlier draft as part of an SAF meeting.  I have discussed some items with our Ecosystem staff on the Forest and that is reflected in some of my comments below. 

First, I think you all did a spectacular job in this revision.  I think the document is extremely thorough and well organized.   I really like the digital format option so we can link to references easily.   I understand that there is some level of concern from areas of the forestry community about some of the recommendations.  I believe your introduction appropriately sets the caveat on these being "recommendations" (unless required and noted as law).  I did just notice that you say there is an implied understanding that each recommendation includes "where possible" , etc.   I missed that when I just looked at a chapter and it's recommendations.  It might be worthwhile putting that statement next to the recommendation title in every section. 

· Glossary--Ideally, I would have liked to see a hot link from each term in the text to the Glossary definition.   I also think each term in the glossary should be in bold print so it stands out easier as one searches for the term. 

· Under Best Management Practice in the Glossary, I think this definition should be revised.  I believe the technical definition of BMP is related to the Federal Clean Water Act.  In order for forestry practices to be exempt from more detailed considerations relative to non-point source pollution (EPA), each State was suppose to develop BMP's for forestry.  So, BMP's really should be just dealing with water quality and as defined by the State.  Unfortunately, we have tended to use the term loosely to cover a multitude of forestry concerns/practices.  I specifically mention this because our Forest Plan Standards refers to the term BMP and the intent was as I described above.  However, we made the mistake of not defining the term in our glossary!  We are going to fix that soon.  I think it is ok to have your broader recommendations but they should not be referred to as BMP's unless as you said they relate to state law as such.  

· Soil Erosion--The "beef" of the recommendation is the referral to J.B's "Best Management Practices for Erosion Control ......." publication.  As we discussed, this publication is also used as the reference by DES for minimum impact forestry.  Unfortunately, that publication recommends haul roads be kept to less than 10% with shorter, steeper sections and skid trails be kept to less than 15% with shorter, steeper sections.  Our Forest Plan says if mineral soil will be exposed then the slope should not exceed 20% except for short distances.  I have several concerns about all of these and we are addressing our own Plan in the near future.  First, much of NH consists of hills and mountains.  It is common to have skid trails/roads that are on slopes exceeding 15-20%.  It is also not uncommon to have truck roads on slopes exceeding 10%.  I think it would be better to focus on what is the objective in terms of minimizing erosion and sedimentation and what practices we can use to do that, rather than put out prescriptive slopes that I believe originate from states much flatter than NH.  For instance, NRCS uses 15-20% for skid trails/roads allowing shorter distances of up to 200-300 feet.  There recommendation originated in an old Alabama publication.   Last I knew, Alabama is not a mountainous state!   I suppose it is ok to state some desirable (whenever possible) suggested maximum slope but this is one place where we need to clearly give room for larger grades and focus on how that can be mitigated.   As I said, we also distinguish "exposure of mineral soil".  I am really not familiar with the basis for our wording.  I can presume that if you have a frozen trail then you have less chance of erosion.    If you are going to state a desirable slope then you should also define a desirable "short distance" length.  We are also going to be looking at that in our plan edit.   One other nuance relates to the term "skid trail" versus "skid road".   This may be too picky but some references do make a distinction.  Usually trails are used for fewer passes and result in minimal disturbance and thus lower risk for erosion/sedimentation.  Skid roads are sometimes considered your main skid "trails" or are defined as "constructed" travel routes, e.g., side cuts on steeper slopes to keep grade on a contour, etc.  It might be something to think about in all of this.  I'm not sure where I stand on it at this point. 


That's all I can share at this time.  I didn't get a chance to thoroughly read all of the draft as I had hoped.  I hope  you will give some thought to how you can keep the document current.  I especially think this could be important for issues such as whole-tree harvesting/biomass, carbon credits and carbon sequestration and  invasive pests. 

Please call me on my cell if you need any clarification and I will let you know how we come along on the items I mentioned above.   

